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MINUTES OF THE ERCOT TECHNICAL ADVISORY COMMITTEE (TAC) MEETING


�
ERCOT Austin Office


Austin, Texas


March 4, 2004





Chair Beth Garza called the meeting to order on March 4, 2004 at 9:30 a.m.





Attendance:





Burkhalter, Bob�
ABB�
Guest�
�
Dreyfus, Mark�
AEN�
Member�
�
Hughes, Gilbert�
AEP�
Member Representative (for Ross)�
�
Helton, Bob�
ANP�
Member/WMS Chair�
�
Robinson, Oscar�
Austin White Lime Company�
Member�
�
Doggett, Trip�
Benchmark Power Consulting, Inc.�
Guest�
�
Holligan, Jeff�
BP�
Member�
�
Lenox, Hugh�
Brazos Electric Cooperative�
Member�
�
Wilkerson, Dan�
BTU�
Member�
�
Jones, Randy�
Calpine�
Member�
�
Pieniazek, Adrian�
CenterPoint Energy�
Member Representative (for Houston)�
�
Waters, Garry�
Competitive Assets�
Guest�
�
Greer, Clayton�
Constellation Power Source�
Guest�
�
Brown, Jeff�
Coral Power�
Member�
�
Hughes, Hal�
Covington Consulting�
Guest�
�
Jones, Dan�
CPS�
Member Representative (for Barrow)�
�
Mays, Sharon�
Denton�
Member�
�
Day, Smith�
Direct Energy�
Guest�
�
Striedel, James�
Entergy Solutions�
Member�
�
Bojorquez, Bill�
ERCOT �
Staff�
�
Cohea, James�
ERCOT�
Staff�
�
Day, Betty�
ERCOT�
Staff�
�
Doggett, Trip�
ERCOT�
Staff�
�
Donohoo, Ken�
ERCOT�
Staff�
�
Grimm, Larry�
ERCOT �
Staff�
�
Gruber, Richard�
ERCOT�
Staff�
�
Jones, Sam�
ERCOT�
Staff�
�
Mereness, Matt�
ERCOT�
Staff�
�
Moseley, Cheryl�
ERCOT�
Staff�
�
Raish, Carl�
ERCOT�
Staff�
�
Saathoff, Kent�
ERCOT�
Staff�
�
Seybold, Lacy�
ERCOT�
Staff�
�
Turns, Lindsey�
ERCOT�
Staff�
�
Walker, Mark�
ERCOT�
Staff�
�
Wallace, Steve�
ERCOT�
Staff�
�
Woodfin, Dan�
ERCOT�
Staff�
�
Cunningham, Mike�
Exelon�
Member�
�
Trenary, Michelle�
First Choice Power�
Member�
�
Garza, Beth�
FPL Energy�
Member/TAC Chair�
�
Belk, Brady�
LCRA�
Guest�
�
Piland, Dudley�
LCRA�
Member�
�
Wittmeyer, Bob�
Longhorn Power�
Member�
�
Stockstill, Dottie�
Mirant�
Guest�
�
Herrera, John�
MVEC�
Member�
�
Pappas, Laurie�
OPUC�
Member�
�
Lozano, Rafael�
PSEG Texgen I�
Member�
�
Adib, Parviz�
PUCT�
Guest�
�
Lloyd, Brian�
PUCT�
Guest�
�
Gresham, Kevin�
Reliant Resources�
PRS Chair�
�
Hamilton, Dennie�
Reliant Resources�
RMS Chair�
�
Keetch, Rick�
Reliant Resources�
ROS Chair�
�
Meyer, John�
Reliant Resources�
Member�
�
McClendon, Shannon�
Residential Consumers�
Member�
�
Shumate, Walt�
Shumate & Associates�
Guest�
�
Troell, Mike�
STEC�
Guest (via teleconference)�
�
Wood, Henry�
STEC�
Member�
�
Comstock, Read�
Strategic Energy�
Member/TAC Vice Chair�
�
Thomas, Jeff�
TCE�
Member Representative (for MacDonald)�
�
Eddleman, Neil�
Texas Energy Assoc. for Marketers�
Guest�
�
Bell, Wendell�
TPPA�
Guest�
�
Seymour, Cesar�
Tractebel Energy�
Guest�
�
Downey, Marty�
Tri Eagle Energy�
Member�
�
Flowers, B. J.�
TXU Energy�
Guest�
�
Jones, Brad�
TXU Energy�
Member�
�
Hendrix, Chris�
Wal-Mart Stores�
Member�
�






The following Proxies were held:





Laurie Pappas – Held by Shannon McClendon until 9:55 a.m.








Antitrust Admonition





Beth Garza read the ERCOT Antitrust Admonition and noted the need to comply with the ERCOT Antitrust Guidelines.  








ERCOT Board Update





Beth Garza reported on the activities of the Board.  The Board met on February 17th and approved PRRs 425, 426, 459, 464, 473 [box language in Section 6.5.7.1(7)], 477, 478, and 484.  The Board did not approve PRR 482 and remanded it to the Board’s ad hoc Strategic Planning Group to further investigate cost allocation issues.      





For details, the draft minutes of the February 17, 2004 ERCOT Board Meeting are, or will be, posted on the ERCOT Web Site.  The next Board Meeting is scheduled for March 16, 2004.








Reliability and Operations Subcommittee (ROS) Report (see Attachment)





Rick Keetch briefly reported on the activities of the ROS.  The ROS met on February 10th.  Keetch discussed the following OGRRs recommended for approval by the ROS:





OGRR 141 – Section 2 Corrections and Clarifications:  Implements Protocol and Operating Guides Reference Corrections, Section title corrections, punctuation corrections, corrections to pre-deregulation language, and defined term corrections.  Eliminates inaccuracies and inconsistencies.





OGRR 142 – DOE and NERC Reporting:  Changes the reporting processes by having TDSPs and QSEs provide required disturbance data for DOE/NERC reportable events to the ERCOT Control Area Authority who will distribute the report to the DOE and NERC.  Clarifies the Operating Guide’s DOE/NERC reporting requirements and adds a QSE reporting requirement. ERCOT, as the Control Area Authority, should be the reporting Entity for DOE/NERC events.





A motion was made by Bob Helton and seconded by Randy Jones that the TAC approve OGRRs 141 and 142 as recommended by the ROS.  The motion was approved by a unanimous voice vote.





For details, the ROS Meeting Minutes are posted on the ERCOT Website.  The next ROS Meeting is scheduled for March 16th. 








Wholesale Market Subcommittee (WMS) Report





Bob Helton briefly reported on the activities of the WMS.  The WMS met last on February 19th.  The WMS discussed a problem related to payment for Responsive Reserve Service that is not provided.  Helton also reported that the WMS discussed generator reactive compensation and is recommending the implementation of PIP 102.  





Helton noted that issues being addressed by PRR 384 – Protocol Preamble and Process for Advisory Opinion had been addressed by a PUCT Rule.  This PRR was tabled by the TAC in August 2003.  As a result Helton, the submitter of the PRR, will recommend to the PRS that the PRR be withdrawn.  





For details, the WMS Meeting Minutes are posted on the ERCOT Website.  The next WMS Meeting is scheduled for March 25th.








Retail Market Subcommittee (RMS) Report (see Attachment)





Dennie Hamilton reported on the activities of the RMS.  The RMS met on February 12th.  Hamilton reported that, with strong encouragement from PUCT Staff, the RMS had created a Disconnect/Reconnect Task Force.  The task force will document and organize the business processes with respect to disconnect/reconnect.  The task force will develop and document processes that will be used by Market Participants (MPs) to prepare for and implement any rule as approved.  Hamilton noted that Shannon Bowling, representing the REPs, and Blake Gross, representing the TDSPs, were asked to be co-chairs of the task force.  Shannon McClendon questioned these appointments and suggested that the RMS reconsider the appointment of the co-chairs of the task force and appoint a Consumer Segment Representative as a co-chair.





Hamilton discussed a Texas Retail Market Test Plan (TMTP) that defines a Market plan for testing retail commercial operations systems to support the Texas Electric Choice Market.  Hamilton noted that Section 23 of the ERCOT Protocols directs the Texas Test Plan Team to establish processes and procedures for testing commercial operations of retail systems.  The Texas Market Test Plan Document fulfills that directive.  This document covers all retail testing requirements and procedures between ERCOT and the MPs and Point-to-Point retail testing between MPs.  It provides the mechanism for ensuring that the central retail systems operated by ERCOT are functioning properly, and that the retail systems operated by MPs interface properly with both ERCOT’s Systems and other MPs’ Systems.  Hamilton briefly discussed the testing requirements for Option 2 REPs (those with limited participation) and noted that after additional review to address this issue, clarifications to the TMTP might be needed.  A motion was made by Adrian Pieniazek and seconded by Brad Jones that the TAC approve the TMTP Document (dated January 8, 2004) as adopted by the RMS.  The motion was approved by a unanimous voice vote.  If needed, clarifications to the TMTP to address Option 2 REP testing requirements will be made and brought back to the TAC for consideration.





Hamilton discussed the status of the clean-up of situations impacted by ERCOT processing of cancel by customer objection transactions and the status of cancel transactions that remained unresolved as of the last TAC Meeting.  Hamilton reviewed the chronology of events beginning in July 2003 and provided a description of the scenarios involved.  Shannon McClendon re-urged her concerns:  1) consumers should have been included in the process of resolving ERCOT’s failure to process the customer cancel requests, and 2) the lack of information regarding the cost impact to each consumer in resolving these problems was troubling.  Of particular concern was the failure of ERCOT to contact or inform consumers or Consumer Representatives for input and information in resolving these problems.  Laurie Pappas raised the point that the meetings were scheduled for out of town making it impossible for Consumer Representatives to attend.  Pappas suggested that ERCOT should contact individual customers when ERCOT caused problems for individual customers, as in this case.  Beth Garza noted that the Consumer Segment should ensure that it has active and adequate participation in these meetings and that ERCOT should not be a “touch point” for individual customers.  It was suggested that something needs to be done to address customer needs since it is a serious problem.  Customers often do not know what to do or who to contact when they have a problem.  Brian Lloyd noted that the PUCT has a process in place to address customer problems and complaints.  Pappas rebutted Lloyd’s statement explaining that the PUCT Complaint Process can be burdensome, expensive, and too time consuming for most residential consumers, and therefore is not an efficient place for these types of issues.  Furthermore, many residential customers were unaware of the source and nature of the problem, and therefore did not know who to contact.  Garza invited all interested persons to attend an ad hoc meeting during the lunch break to discuss these issues.  Several TAC Representatives and ERCOT Staff attended the meeting, and began a dialog on their concerns.  There was further discussion that there is a need for a real-time process to address customer problems, particularly those associated with disconnects and reconnects.  The new RMS Disconnect/Reconnect Task Force was asked to address.  This task force will have its first meeting on March 17th.          





Hamilton then provided and discussed key statistics related to the cancel by customer objection issue.  Hamilton noted that specific details associated with each instance are not available in ERCOT systems and that compilation of additional details such as usage consumption; billing amounts and dates issued, if any; and supplemental customer contact records, by CR would require significant resources and potentially involve commercially sensitive information.  ERCOT has implemented process and system fixes to ensure cancel transactions are forwarded and to monitor on-going operations for exceptions.  As of March 2, 2004, 6 FasTrak issues, involving 31 ESI IDs and 5 Retailers remained in progress per the official FasTrak designation.  Retailers have indicated that agreement has been reached regarding resolution on all issues (pending final confirmation by all parties) although FasTrak documentation does not yet reflect that indication.  Hamilton noted that unless otherwise directed by the TAC, the RMS will push for final resolution of the subject FasTrak issues and report the resolution to the TAC.





For details, the RMS Meeting Minutes are posted on the ERCOT Website.  The next RMS Meeting is scheduled for March 18th.








Protocol Revisions Subcommittee (PRS) Report (see Attachment)





Kevin Gresham reported on the activities of the PRS.  The PRS met on February 20th.  Gresham discussed the following PRRs recommended for approval by the PRS: 





PRR 479 – IDR Optional Removal Threshold:  The proposed effective date is upon system implementation; manual process of pre-authorization for meter change to be implemented as soon as a minor computer system change is made to allow a new query process; minor staffing impacts (0.25 FTE) for pre-authorization investigations; no operating impacts.  This PRR allows the removal of an IDR meter for settlement under certain conditions when load drops below a minimum threshold.  The PRS voted to recommend approval of this PRR after making suggested modifications.





PRR 491 – Clarification to PRR 413 RPRS Market:  The proposed effective date is upon system implementation; impacts ERCOT computer systems (this is an additional requirement based on PRR 413 and Project PR-30093 already in flight); no additional staffing, business function, or grid operations impacts.  In its January meeting, the WMS voted to support additional clarifications to PRR 413 – RPRS Market, which would include minimum up (run) time and minimum down (off-line) time in the optimization application for Replacement Reserve Service (RPRS) procurement process.  In addition, Resource Entities with Generation Resources would be required to specify lead time information for their generation units to provide services through their asset registration documentation, rather than through their RPRS bids.  This PRR separates the RPRS bid price used to resolve Local Congestion from that used to resolve Zonal Congestion and capacity insufficiency.  Payment for local capacity would be based on the Resource Category Generic Cost.  For procurement of zonal or system capacity, payment would be based on the submitted RPRS bids.  The Market Solution concept is removed.  Urgent consideration of this PRR is requested to allow inclusion of these requirements in the EMMS Release 4.0 requirements development which must be completed by March 31, 2003.  The PRS voted to recommend approval of PRR 491 as amended by the ANP comments dated February 6, 2004, reflecting the WMS suggestions.      





PRR 493 – Induction Generator Exemption:  The proposed effective date is upon filling ERCOT staffing requirements; no impacts to ERCOT computer systems; 0.5 FTE required in transmission planning prior to implementation; minor business process impacts; no grid operations impacts.  This PRR revises Section 6.5.7.1, Generation Resources Required to Provide VSS Installed Reactive Capability, item (7) within the Reactive Standards to clarify the mechanism an induction generator may use to receive an exemption from the Voltage Support Services installed reactive capability requirements.  The PRS voted to recommend approval of PRR 493 as amended by the PRS and ERCOT comments dated February 18, 2004.    





Related to PRR 479, the TAC discussed the historic threshold for installing an IDR Meter and the potential impacts of changing the threshold.  It was noted that, based on this PRR, about one-half of the IDR Meters currently installed would be eligible for change-out to a non-IDR Meter.  Laurie Pappas noted that the intent of the PRR was to add flexibility so that customers who mistakenly chose to install an IDR Meter (load <1 MW), such as school districts, can correct the mistake.  A motion was made by Dan Wilkerson and seconded by Laurie Pappas that the TAC approve PRR 479 as recommended by the PRS.  The motion failed by a 10 to 12 vote with 7 abstentions.  A motion was then made by Henry Wood and seconded by Adrian Pieniazek that the TAC remand PRR 479 back to the PRS with instructions to look at the differences between existing and new customers as well as other issues that are identified.  The motion was approved by a unanimous voice vote. 


 


A motion was made by Dudley Piland and seconded by Shannon McClendon that PRRs 491 and 493 be declared urgent and that the TAC approve these PRRs as recommended by the PRS.  The motion was approved by a unanimous voice vote.  





For details, the PRS Meeting Minutes are posted on the ERCOT Website.  The next PRS Meeting is scheduled for March 26th.








Draft Commercial Operations Working Group (COWG) Scope (see Attachment)





Kevin Gresham discussed a proposed scope for the COWG.  At the February TAC Meeting, the TAC discussed the need to form an Ad Hoc Commercial Operations Working Group (COWG) that would report to the TAC.  The COWG would address commercial/settlements issues and initially examine the following:





Improvements to the current settlements process


Syncing up of the Retail and Wholesale Market Settlements Process


Re-addressing the overall settlements calendar


Review the dispute resolution process and other issues related to “back office” activities such as shadow settlement and data archiving





The COWG, as currently chartered, does not have a voting structure and will be an ad hoc group for now that would regularly meet.  Issues would be brought to an ERCOT group that has a voting structure.  The TAC discussed the proposed scope and the need for a sunset date to dissolve the COWG or convert it to a standing subcommittee.  The TAC also discussed resource concerns and what group of people would be involved in the COWG.  Beth Garza noted that B. J. Flowers of TXU Energy has agreed to chair the COWG.  The COWG will interface primarily with the ERCOT Settlements Staff and report its activities and any issues requiring action to the TAC.  All Market Participants can participate on the COWG.  A motion was made by Brad Jones and seconded by Shannon McClendon that the TAC approve the establishment of the COWG with a sunset date of December 31, 2004.  The motion was approved by a unanimous voice vote.  A motion was then made by Brad Jones and seconded by Bob Helton that the TAC approve B. J. Flowers to be the chair of the COWG.  The motion was approved by a unanimous voice vote.  Flowers was asked to develop a more detailed list of issues to address and further clarify the charter for review and consideration by the TAC.  








Texas Nodal Team (TNT) Update (see Attachment)





Trip Doggett reported on the activities of the TNT.  The TNT met last on March 3rd.  The Cost Benefit Study RFP was issued on January 8th and nine proposals were received.  The ERCOT Board approved the Selection Committee’s recommendation on February 17th.  Doggett anticipates initiating the study in the first week of March and plans to have vendor under contract to participate in the discussion of the Cost Benefit Study at the PUCT Open Meeting on March 10th.


    


Doggett briefly reviewed the results of the votes taken at the February 4th and 18th TNT Meetings.  Doggett also briefly discussed the status of the Day-Ahead Market Model Design.  Doggett then reviewed the results of the votes taken at the March 3rd TNT Meeting and indicated that at this time the TNT appears to be on target to meet the PUCT deadlines.  Doggett intends to provide an executive summary of each white paper to the Board.     





The next TNT General Meeting is scheduled for March 17th.  Meeting dates and locations for all TNT related meetings are posted on the calendar on the ERCOT Website.  


  





Market Participant Survey Process Update





Richard Gruber provided a brief update on the Market Participant Survey Process.  A draft survey has been developed and is under review.  It is expected that the survey will be distributed to the Board’s HR and Governance Committee on March 5th.  The completed survey will be distributed to MPs (approximately 1,300 respondents) the latter half of March.  It is expected that survey results will be presented to the Board at its April meeting.  








Operations Update





Ken Donohoo discussed the Laredo RMR Exit Strategy and associated Laredo Area Transmission Improvements (see Attachment).  Donohoo reviewed the goals and objectives of the exit strategy, the open process used to develop the exit strategy, a description of the electric system in the Laredo area, application of the ERCOT Planning Criteria to the Laredo scenario, options considered to maintain reliability, cost estimates for the two options that are considered feasible, and comments received through the Regional Planning Group Process.  Donohoo made the following Laredo RMR Exit Strategy Recommendation:  





Construct 150 MW CFE Tie


Comply with ERCOT Planning Criteria and reduce RMR dispatch costs


Retain Laredo Generation as RMR


Reevaluate on an annual basis


DC Tie may allow release


Construct San Miguel to Laredo 345 kV line


Projected in-service date of 2010


Establish Highway 59 345/138 kV Station


Allows the release of Laredo


Continue evaluation of Lower Rio Grande Valley impacts


Designate “Critical” status for all projects/additions


Includes 138 kV additions and reactive already underway





Donohoo emphasized that a decision was needed now on the CFE Tie.  The TAC discussed other options such as constructing additional generation in the area.  A motion was made by Shannon McClendon and seconded by Brad Jones to support the continued efforts of ERCOT and AEP on developing a plan for a CFE Tie and that a decision on the San Miguel to Laredo 345 kV line be postponed to allow more time for the options to be further investigated.  Sam Jones expressed concern about a delay and that there is an urgency to move forward with the CFE Tie.  ERCOT is currently not in compliance with the ERCOT Planning Criteria.  Parviz Adib expressed support for the Laredo RMR Exit Strategy as proposed.  The TAC discussed the length of any delay.  The motion failed.  A motion was then made by Henry Wood and seconded by Randy Jones that the TAC endorse the Laredo RMR Exit Strategy Report as presented.  The motion was approved by a 22 to 4 vote with 1 abstention.  The TAC continues to be concerned about the high cost of the San Miguel to Laredo 345 kV line.  Jones further noted that the 345 kV line could be part of a much larger project, however the studies have not been completed to substantiate this possibility.                               





Donohoo then discussed the status of transmission projects and studies under the Regional Planning Process (see Attachment).  Donohoo discussed the Transmission Project Information Tracking (TPIT) System, the status of ERCOT Board approved transmission projects, schedule for Regional Planning Group Transmission Projects that are currently being studied and considered, and the status of other possible transmission projects.  Donohoo reported on current active generation interconnection requests involving 11,870 MW of capacity.         





Bill Bojorquez reviewed the activities of the RMR Task Force.  The RMRTF met on February 19th.  Bojorquez discussed a proposed PRR developed to address some of the issues unresolved in PRR 452.  The proposed PRR defines the timeline for ERCOT to complete studies, provide notices, and negotiate an agreement (if required) for “must-run” units; defines new eligible costs not addressed in previous RMR Protocols; and consolidates the RMR and non-RMR application process.  The plans are to submit the new PRR to the PRS on a normal timeline for discussion at the April PRS Meeting.  Language added by PRR 452 in Section 8.1.4.1 – Changes to a Resource Outage Plan, is currently set to expire and be removed from the Protocols effective at 2400 hours on March 31, 2004.  It was suggested that this language be allowed to expire.  Bojorquez noted that PRR 497 has been submitted that restores the evaluation and notice requirement in Protocols Section 8.1.4.1 until alternate Protocol language can be developed.  The language included in this PRR is identical to the language in PRR 452 approved by the Board in October 2003.  The March 31, 2004 expiration date of the PRR 452 language was intended to allow time for a new PRR that enhances the process in the PRR 452 language.  Failure to reinstate the language from PRR 452 that expires on March 31st could adversely impact ERCOT’s ability to prevent critical generation units from exiting the system.  Urgent status has been requested for PRR 497 and the TAC and Board will be asked to approve it at their April meetings.  





Kent Saathoff discussed the monthly Operations Report that ERCOT Operations has been distributing.  Saathoff clarified information in the report related to the Graham to Parker Line.  ERCOT has also begun to post more information on the daily CSCs and wind limits.  Saathoff also clarified information that had been posted related to the North to Houston CSC.  Saathoff emphasized that if anyone has questions about anything that is posted or information that is contained in the monthly Operations Report, they should contact ERCOT Operations.   





Beth Garza reminded the TAC that the first meeting of the Regional Operations Group will be held on March 5th.  








Approval of the February 5, 2004 TAC Meeting Minutes





Approval of the February 5th TAC Meeting minutes was postponed until the April TAC Meeting because a quorum was no longer present.








Future TAC Meetings





The next TAC Meeting is scheduled for April 8, 2004 from 9:30 p.m. to 4:00 p.m. to be held at the Hilton Austin Airport Hotel.  Additional TAC Meetings are scheduled on May 6th and June 3rd.








There being no further business, Beth Garza adjourned the meeting at 3:05 p.m. on March 4, 2004.




















�











 





 





�





   APPROVED – 05/06/04














	�page \* arabic�9�











